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CCAS Annual Meeting Update: 
 
PLEASE NOTE: THE FAX FOR CCAS IS 
480-727-6078, NOT 6064 AS LISTED ON THE 
PREREGISTRATION FORM. 
 
 
Also Note: If you have not received a faxed 
confirmation of your registration, please contact 
the CCAS office. We have had many institutions 
send the registration forms through the purchas-
ing departments to be sent with the registration 
fee. In some cases, these forms may not have 
been received. Your registration must be 
 received by October 11, 2002 to be eligible for 
the Early Bird Registration fee. 
 
 
  
A Reminder from the Program Chair:  Send in 
your registration for the Annual CCAS Meeting 
in San Francisco, November 13-16, 2002.  In 
these difficult budgetary times, this opportunity 
to network with fellow deans is more important 
than ever.  In addition to the program, the pre-
liminary version of which you have received, the 
conversation with those facing the same, or 
worse, problems will be of inordinate value.  
Remember, too, that you do your institution no 
good if you burn yourself out or insulate yourself 
from ideas. 
 
I hope to see each of you in San Francisco in a 
month.  Geoff Feiss, Program Chair 
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Deans' Seminar Goes International -- to Paris 
 
Next May, CCAS in collaboration with the Associa-
tion of American and International Colleges and 
Universities (AAICU) will hold a deans' seminar in 
Paris.  As a follow up to the deans' seminar this 
past April on "Internationalization: Curricula, Stu-
dents, and Faculty," plans are underway to expand 
beyond this topic and to invite joint participation of 
deans of American universities in Europe, the Mid-
dle East, and North Africa with deans from North 
American colleges and universities.  The seminar 
will focus on topics developed from the deans' 
seminar on internationalization as well as expanding 
to other topics of mutual interest to CCAS and 
AAICU members.  If you have suggestions for such 
topics, please contact Joe Danks (Kent State Uni-
versity; jdanks@kent.edu).  The other members of 
the organizing committee are Marc Montheard (The 
American University of Paris), Judith Kirkpatrick 
(Texas Wesleyan University), and Susan Coultrap-
McQuin (Minnesota State University, Mankato).  
The conference will be held at the American Uni-
versity of Paris, tentatively on May 28-31, 2003.  
Registration materials will be mailed in October. 
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Ernie Peck Accepts Graduate Post at  
United Arab Emirates University 
 
In late July 2002 Ernie Peck, Executive Director of 
CCAS since 1998, sent the following letter to David 
Young, Secretary-Treasurer of CCAS: 
 
Regarding: Resignation Effective June 30, 2003 
 
Dear David, 
 
This letter is to inform you of my intention to resign my 
post as Executive Director of CCAS effective June 30, 
2003.  A unique opportunity has been offered me, to 
serve as Dean of Graduate Studies at the United Arab 
Emirates University in Al-Ain, UAE.  As you know, I have 
worked for some years as a consultant to UAE's national 
university and its chancellor.  This challenging opportu-
nity will afford a capstone to my forty-plus years in the 
academy while allowing Fran and I to experience an an-
cient, but for us new, culture. 
 
I wish to thank the Council of Colleges of Arts and Sci-
ences, the College of Liberal Arts and Sciences, and 
Arizona State University for my opportunity as Executive 
Director of CCAS for what will be five-plus years next 
June.  As they say in various sports arenas, it's been a 
great ride.  CCAS is as fine an organization as I have 
ever encountered, a collaboration of extraordinary indi-
viduals who work hard and long hours for their own col-
leges and then find time for the collective whole.  CLAS 
and the Dean's Office are a wonderful group of caring 
and supportive folk.  Fran and I will miss them all.  ASU 
is a fine university with which I am proud to have been 
associated.  I wish to thank you and Gary Krahenbuhl for 
allowing me to be a part of this organization. 
 
David, Fran and I wish to make the transition to a new 
CCAS executive team as smooth as possible.  We 
pledge our best efforts in this regard.  Fran will remain in 
the CCAS office for six months after my departure to 
assist with the transition.*  We will both work with you 
and the CCAS officers and Board to see that CCAS is 
well served in the change.  To begin this process, copies 
of this letter will be sent to all CCAS officers and direc-
tors. 
 
Again, thank you very much. 
 
Sincerely, 
Ernie Peck 
Executive Director 
 
*Fran has decided to stay on with CCAS into 2004.  
 
 

 
2003 CCAS SEMINARS 
 
2002 CCAS Annual Meeting 
 
The 2002 CCAS Annual Meeting will be held November 13-
16, 2002 at the Hyatt Regency San Francisco in the Embar-
cadero Center of San Francisco, California. Panels, work-
shops, and plenary sessions fill three days with networking 
and professional development opportunities.  The prelimi-
nary program and registration materials were mailed in early 
August 2002.  P. Geoffrey Feiss, Dean, College of William 
and Mary and President-elect, CCAS, is the Chair of the 
Program Committee.  
 
2003 CCAS Deans’ Seminar 
 
The CCAS Deans’ Seminar is scheduled for April 10-11 at 
the Hyatt Regency San Antonio on the Riverwalk in San An-
tonio, Texas.  The focus of the seminar will be “Deans and 
Development,” with participants divided into two groups ac-
cording to the size and complexity of the institution and its 
development mission.  David A. Young (Dean, College of 
Liberal Arts and Sciences, Arizona State University and Sec-
retary-Treasurer of CCAS) is the Seminar Director.  A bro-
chure describing the seminar, together with registration ma-
terials, will be mailed in early October 2002.   
 
2003 CCAS Special Seminar on Internationalization 
 
In late May 2003 a special seminar will be co-sponsored by 
CCAS and The American University of Paris in Paris, 
France.  Representatives of CCAS and the Association of 
American International Colleges and Universities (AAICU) 
are encouraged to attend this seminar on internationalization 
of the academy.  Joseph H. Danks (Dean, College of Arts & 
Sciences, Kent State University) and Marc Montheard (As-
sociate Dean, American University of Paris) are co-directors.  
The seminar is open to academics deans and/or senior de-
canal staff.  Registration will be limited to forty-eight (48) par-
ticipants with a limit of one representative from each CCAS 
member institution.  Sessions will be held on the campus of 
The American University of Paris.  Registrants will reside at 
the Mercure Paris Tour Eiffel Suffren, just opposite the Eiffel 
Tower. A brochure with registration forms, hotel and seminar 
information will be mailed to all CCAS members in early Oc-
tober 2002. 
 
2003 CCAS Seminar for Department Chairs 
 
This seminar is a forum in which chairs examine the art of 
departmental administration through close interaction with 
colleagues from other institutions and disciplines.  Presenta-
tions by experienced departmental chairs focus on tech-
niques as well as models of administration.  A single semi-
nar for chairs will be held from July 10-12, 2003 at the Min-
neapolis Hilton in downtown Minneapolis, Minnesota.   Ted 
Wendt (Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, University of 
Wisconsin-Eau Claire) is the Seminar Director 
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2003 CCAS Seminar for New Deans 
 
This seminar provides a forum in which new or recently 
appointed deans can examine the art of college admini-
stration in consultation with college and university ad-
ministrators of wide institutional experience.  Seminar 
sessions emphasize techniques as well as ideal models 
of administration.  The seminar is open to academics 
deans and their senior decanal staff.  A single seminar 
for new deans will be held from July 13-16, 2003 at the 
Minneapolis Hilton in downtown Minneapolis, Minnesota.  
Mel Netzhammer (Dean, Faculty of Arts and Humanities, 
SUNY College at Buffalo) is the director of this seminar.   
 
2003 CCAS Annual Meeting 
 
The CCAS Annual Meeting for 2003 will be held No-
vember 12-15, 2002 at the Hilton in the Walt Disney 
World Resort, Lake Buena Vista, Florida.  Panels, work-
shops, and plenary sessions fill three days with network-
ing and professional development opportunities.  A 
committee headed by the President-elect of CCAS de-
termines the program.  The preliminary program and 
registration materials will be mailed in late July or early 
August 2003.   
 
For information about these and other CCAS activities 
please visit the CCAS website, www.ccas.net, from 
which you may download registration forms.  Alterna-
tively phone 480-727-6064 or fax 480-727-6078 for in-
formation. 

 
 
Membership Renewal Update 
 
 The CCAS office received renewal information from 
most institutions in time to make the deadline for the 
CCAS Membership Directory. For those institutions that 
did not submit their member information to the CCAS 
office by the deadline, only the institution, college, and 
mailing address information was included in the Mem-
bership Directory. Decanal information that could not be 
verified was not included in the directory.   
 If you have new decanal staff since submitting your 
member data, please provide their contact information to 
the CCAS office so we can enter them into the mailing 
database and the “Members Only” database on the web 
site. 

 
NEW MEMBERS 
CCAS welcomes its newest institutional members: 
 
Chatham College, Pittsburgh, PA 
College of Mount Saint Vincent, Riverdale, NY 
Livingstone College, Salisbury, NC 

Northwestern Oklahoma State University 
Regis University, Denver, CO 
Rosemont College, Rosemont, PA 
 
 
Changing of the Guard 
 
Richard McGhee to Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sci-

ences, Arkansas State University. 
M. Edward Pettit to Acting Dean, Katherine Reese Pamplin 

College of Arts, Augusta State University. 
Donald Van Meter to Interim Dean, College of Sciences and 

Humanities, Ball State University. 
Linda Peterson to Interim Dean, School of Arts and Sci-

ences, Barry University. 
Myrna Chase to Dean Weissman School of Liberal Arts and 

Sciences, Baruch College of the City University of New 
York. 

Eugenia Gerdes to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 
Bucknell University. 

Donald Straney to Dean, College of Science, California State 
Polytechnic University, Pomona. 

Desdemona Cardoza from Acting Dean to Dean, College of 
Natural and Social Sciences, California State Univer-
sity, Los Angeles. 

Paula McNutt to Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 
Canisius College. 

Mary Polasek to Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 
Cardinal Stritch University. 

Lawrence Poos to Dean, School of the Arts and Sciences, 
Catholic University of America. 

Richard St. Andre to Interim Dean, College of Science and 
Technology, Central Michigan University. 

Roberta Lessor to Interim Dean, Wilkinson College of Letters 
and Science, Chapman University. 

Laura Armesto, Dean, School of Sciences, Barry University, 
to Vice President for Academic Affairs and Dean of the 
Faculty, Chatham College. 

Charles Washington to Dean, School of Arts and Sciences, 
Clark Atlanta University. 

Norine Noonan to Dean, School of Sciences and Mathemat-
ics, College of Charleston. 

Eleanor Green, Dean of Faculty, University of Maine 
Presque Isle, to Dean of Faculty, College of Mount 
Saint Vincent. 

Susan Albertine to Dean, School of Culture and Society, Col-
lege of New Jersey. 

Rick Miranda to Dean, College of Natural Resources, Colo-
rado State University. 

William Chappell to Acting Dean, College of Arts and Letters, 
Columbus State University. 

Linda Pritchard to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, East-
ern Michigan University. 

Rodney Sobleski to Dean, College of Liberal Arts and Sci-
ences, Emporia State University. 

Matthew Klein to Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sci-
ences, Ferris State University. 

Donna Dalton to Provost and VP at Gannon University. 

http://www.ccas.net/
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Beth Rushing to Dean, School of Liberal Arts and Sci-
ences, Georgia College and State Univsersity. 

Lauren Adamson to Interim Dean, College of Arts and 
Sciences, Georgia State University. 

 
Judith Friedlander to Acting Dean, School of Arts and 

Sciences, Hunter College CUNY. 
James Pratt to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 

Idaho State University. 
Roberta Seelinger Trites to Interim Dean, College of Arts 

and Sciences, Illinois State University. 
Diane Michelfelder to Dean, College of Arts and Sci-

ences, Indiana State University. 
Stephen White to Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sci-

ences, Kansas State University. 
Vernon Miles to Dean of the College, Lynchburg Col-

lege. 
Edward Malecki to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 

Metropolitan State University. 
Thomas Cheatham to Dean, College of Basic and Ap-

plied Sciences, Middle Tennessee State University. 
John Brabson to Interim Provost and Dean of Faculty at 

Mills College. 
Andrew Workman to Dean, Division of Social Sciences, 

Mills College. 
Carol George to Dean, Division of Natural Sciences and 

Mathematics, Mills College. 
Peter Quigley to Dean, College of Arts and Humanities, 

Minnesota State University Moorhead.  
Kenneth Stokes to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 

Minot State University. 
Neil Weber Interim Dean, College of Science, Engineer-

ing, and Technology, Murray State University to 
Dean. 

Jeffrey Brown to Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sci-
ences, New Mexico State University. 

Caesar Jackson to Interim Dean, College of Arts and 
Sciences, North Carolina A & T State University. 

Kate Forhan to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 
Northeastern Illinois University. 

Kathryn Cruz-Uribe, Interim Dean, College of Social and 
Behavioral Sciences, Northern Arizona University to 
Dean. 

Frank Veeman to Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sci-
ences, Northwest Missouri State University. 

Karen Bell to Dean, College of the Arts, Ohio State Uni-
versity. 

Joan Hebers to Dean, College of Biological Sciences, 
Ohio State University. 

Toby Parcel to Dean, School of Liberal Arts, Purdue Uni-
versity. 

Jeffrey Vitter to Dean, School of Science, Purdue Uni-
versity. 

Thomas Grites to Interim Dean, Division of Social and 
Behavioral Sciences, Richard Stockton College of 
New Jersey. 

Beate Schiwek, CAO and Dean of Faculty, Wilson Col-
lege to Dean, Undergraduate Women’s College, 

Rosemont College. 
Edward Kirby to Acting Dean, Faculty of Arts and Sciences, 

Rutgers-Newark. 
Michael May to Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 

Saint Louis University. 
Timothy O’Rourke to Dean, Fulton School of Liberal Arts, 

Salisbury University. 
Molly Smith to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, Seton 

Hall University. 
Albert Doucette to Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sci-

ences, Southeastern Louisiana University. 
Alan Gabrelli, Acting Dean, School of Arts and Sciences, 

Southern Polytechnic State University, to Dean. 
Kathleen Nesbitt to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 

Spalding University. 
Jeffrey Fagen, Acting Dean, St. John’s College of Liberal 

Arts, St. John’s University, to Dean. 
Joan Wick-Pelletier to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 

State University of New York at Albany. 
Uday Sukhatme to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 

State University of New York at Buffalo. 
James Staros to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, State 

University of New York at Stony Brook. 
Susan Bailey to Interim Dean, State University of New York 

College Geneseo. 
H. Joseph Newton, Interim Dean, College of Science, Texas 

A & M University, to Dean. 
Ronald Hy to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, Texas A 

& M Kingsville. 
Charles Flippen to Acting Dean, College of Fine Arts and 

Communication, Towson University. 
Phyllis Morrow to Interim Dean, College of Liberal Arts, Uni-

versity of Alaska Fairbanks. 
Donald Bobbitt to Interim Dean, Fulbright College of Arts and 

Sciences, University of Arkansas, Fayetteville. 
Linda Nolan to Dean, College of Letters, Arts, and Sciences, 

University of Colorado, Colorado Springs. 
Mark Huddleston, Acting Dean, College of Arts and Sci-

ences, University of Delaware, to Dean. 
Joe Zeller to Dean, College of Letters, Arts, and Social Sci-

ences, University of Idaho. 
David Anderson, Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sci-

ences, University of Indianapolis, to Dean. 
Kim Wilcox to Dean, College of Liberal Arts and Sciences, 

University of Kansas. 
Bradd Clark, Acting Dean, College of Sciences, University of 

Louisiana at Lafayette, to Dean. 
Eric Pani to Interim Dean, College of Pure and Applied Sci-

ences, University of Louisiana at Monroe. 
Gordon Kulberg to Interim Dean, College of Liberal Arts and 

Sciences, University of Maine. 
Leon Osterwell to Interim Dean, College of Natural Sciences 

and Mathematics, University of Massachusetts at Am-
herst. 

Henry Kurtz, Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 
University of Memphis, to Dean. 

Bryan LeBeau to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, Uni-
versity of Missouri-Kansas City. 
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Paula Lutz to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, Uni-
versity of Missouri-Rolla. 

Michael Stuckart to Interim VP and Dean of Faculty, 
University of Pittsburgh at Bradford. 

Andrew Newcomb, Interim Dean, Arts and Sciences, 
University of Richmond, to Dean. 

Matthew Moen to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 
University of South Dakota. 

Renu Khator, Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sci-
ences, University of South Florida, to Dean. 

Luisa Deprez to Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sci-
ences, University of Southern Maine. 

Stuart Riggsby to Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sci-
ences, University of Tennessee Knoxville. 

Daniel Gelo to Interim Dean, College of Liberal and Fine 
Arts, University of San Antonio. 

Gary Miller to Dean, College of the Pacific, University of 
the Pacific. 

C. Reynold Verret to Dean, Misher College of Arts and 
Sciences, University of the Sciences in Philadephia. 

Julia Massey to Dean, College of Natural Sciences and 
Mathematics, University of West Alabama. 

Carol Blackshire-Belay to Dean, Liberal Arts and Sci-
ences, University of Wisconsin-Green Bay. 

William Cobb, Jr. to Dean, School of Humanities, Arts, 
and Social Sciences, Utah Valley State College. 

Sharon Gravette to Acting Dean, College of Arts and 
Sciences, Valdosta State University. 

Gordon McQuere to Dean, College of Arts and Sci-
ences, Washburn University. 

Michael Griswold to Interim Dean, College of Sciences, 
Washington State University. 

David Carl Wilson to Dean, College of Arts and Sci-
ences, Webster University. 

Delmas Crisp to Dean of Faculty, Wesleyan College. 
Charles Hurt to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 

West Chester University. 
Blaine Ferrell to Dean, Ogden College of Science and 

Engineering, Western Kentucky University. 
Charles Adams to Interim VP and Dean of Faculty Whit-

tier College. 
William Bischoff, Interim Dean, Fairmount College of 

Liberal Arts and Sciences, Wichita State University, 
to Dean. 

Mary Hendrickson to Dean, Wilson College. 
Thomas Moore, Interim Dean, College of Arts and Sci-

ences, Winthrop University, to Dean. 
Michelle Wheatly to Dean, College of Science and 

Mathematics, Wright State University. 
Robert Bolla to Dean, College of Arts and Sciences, 

Youngstown State University. 
 
CCAS NEW HIRES SURVEY UPDATE 
 

Survey reports will be available this December.  
All CCAS members participating in the survey will 

receive reports as soon as they are available.  Other 

CCAS members may order a copy of the survey for $100.00.  
 

CCAS ADDRESS 
 

P.O. Box 873108, Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ 
85287-3108. 

Phone: 480-727-6064; FAX 480-727-6078 
Email: ccas@asu.edu; Web site: www.ccas.net 

 

 
News You Can Use 

 
San Francisco State University 
Handbook for External Academic Program Reviews. 
 
http://www.sfsu.edu/~apd/5thcycleappendices.html 

 
 
Position Announcements 
 
Dean, College of Arts and Sciences -Central Missouri State 
University. Questions and application materials, including a 
curriculum vitae, three current letters of recommendation, 
copies of transcripts, and an essay outlining the candidate’s 
philosophy of liberal arts and sciences education, should be 
addressed to: Dr. George Wilson, Chair of the Arts and Sci-
ence Dean Search Committee, Ward Edwards Building 
1620, Central Missouri State University, Warrensburg, MO 
64093. Review of complete applications will begin on No-
vember 1, 2002 and will continue until the position is filled. 
 
 Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences - Canisius Col-
lege. Please send a CV, a letter of interest addressing your 
qualifications, and the names, addresses, e-mail addresses 
and phone numbers of 3 references to: Jerome L. Neuner 
Canisius College/Academic Affairs Office 2001 Main Street 
Buffalo, New York 14208. Nominations, confidential inquiries 
and applications accepted. The preferred submission date 
for applications is September 30, 2002. Review of applica-
tions will begin on October 1, 2002 but the position is open 
until filled. 
 
Dean, College of Liberal Arts – Towson University. Candi-
dates should send a letter of application, curriculum vitae, a 
statement of purpose delineating their vision for the college, 
and the names, addresses and phone numbers of five refer-
ences with knowledge of the candidate's career and admin-
istrative experience. Review of applications will begin Octo-
ber 18, 2002, and will continue until a successful candidate 
is identified. Send applications and nominations to: Ms. Sue 
Ann Nordhoff-Klaus, CLA Dean Search Committee Dean’s 
Office, College of Liberal Arts, Towson University, Towson, 
MD 21252.   

mailto:ccas@asu.edu
http://www.sfsu.edu/~apd/5thcycleappendices.html
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Executive Director, 

Council of Colleges of Arts and Sciences 
 

The Board of the Council of Colleges of Arts and Sci-
ences invites nominations and applications for the posi-
tion of Executive Director of CCAS.  The Executive Di-
rector heads the CCAS Secretariat, located at Arizona 
State University, and conducts the customary operations 
of the Council on a day-to-day basis as directed by the 
President of the Council in consultation with the Board.  
Starting date: July 1, 2003. 
 
Required qualifications:  Terminal degree in a liberal arts 
and sciences discipline; five years experience in 
administration, which includes at least three years of 
successful supervisory experience. 
 
Desired qualifications:  Experience as a faculty member 
and administrator in a CCAS member institution; 
previous participation in CCAS programs and activities; 
experience with event planning, document production, 
and supervision of staff. 
 
Major responsibilities of the position include making con-
tractual arrangements for the Annual Meeting and all 
other CCAS sponsored events, producing all Council 
publications, attending and managing all CCAS events, 
and working in support of the officers and members of 
the Board.  The Executive Director will hold an appropri-
ate concurrent appointment with Arizona State Univer-
sity.  (A full and detailed job description is available upon 
request.) 
 
Send nominations or applications, including a cover 
letter, curriculum vitae, and a list of three references 
(with addresses and phone numbers) to Nancy A. 
Gutierrez, College of Liberal Arts and Sciences, Arizona 
State University, P.O. Box 871701, Tempe, Arizona 
85287-1701 (e-mail: Nancy.Gutierrez@asu.edu; FAX: 
480-965-1093). 
 
The closing date for applications is October 15, 2002; if 
not filled, the first day of each month thereafter until 
search closed.   
 
Arizona State University is an Equal Employment Oppor-
tunity/Affirmative Action/Title IX Employer. 
 
 

Dean of the School of Arts & Sciences 
 
Clayton College & State University seeks a visionary and en-
ergetic leader to head the School of Arts & Sciences with a 
target starting date of July 1, 2003.   Reporting directly to the 
Provost/Vice President for Academic Affairs, the Dean is the 
School’s chief academic officer and is expected to provide 
leadership and advocacy in a collegial and collaborative man-
ner. 
 
Clayton State, located on a beautiful campus in southern met-
ropolitan Atlanta, is part of the University System of Georgia 
and currently enrolls approximately 5,000 students.  Clayton 
State’s hallmark is the use of state-of-the-art instructional 
technology to support a strong commitment to teaching. 
 
The School of Arts & Sciences offers a growing number of 
degree programs and also provides the general education 
core for majors in all schools of the University.  
 
Required qualifications for the position: 

• Earned doctorate in one of the traditional disciplines 
represented in Schools/Colleges of Arts & Sciences 

• Record of excellence in teaching, service, and 
scholarship commensurate with appointment as Full 
Professor 

• Experience as an academic administrator at the 
level of department head, dean, or equivalent in a 
baccalaureate degree-granting institution 

• Commitment to shared governance and collabora-
tion 

• Commitment to diversity 
• Success in the generation of external funding (fund 

raising, grant writing, and/or contracts) 
• Success in curriculum development, program ex-

pansion, student recruitment and retention, faculty    
recruitment and development, and fiscal manage-
ment 

• Excellent oral, written, and interpersonal communi-
cation skills 

 
Salary and benefits are competitive.  Review of applications 
will begin immediately and continue until the position is filled.  
Applications, nominations, and confidential enquires should 
be directed to Dean Ernest M. (Bud) Miller, Jr., Chair, 
Search Committee for Dean of Arts & Sciences, C/O Office 
of the Provost, Clayton College & State University, Morrow, 
Ga. 30260, Ph. (770) 961-3738, Email: 
ernestmiller@mail.clayton.edu. 
 
For detailed information about this position, please visit the 
search committee’s website at www.clayton.edu/jobs/deanas   
 
Clayton College & State University is an Equal Opportu-
nity/Affirmative Action institution.  Women and minority candi-
dates are strongly encouraged to apply.

mailto:ernestmiller@mail.clayton.edu
http://www.clayton.edu/jobs/deanas
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CANDIDATES FOR CCAS OFFICES, 
Washington, DC, November 2001 
 
For President 
 
P. Geoffrey Feiss, Dean, Arts and Sciences, College 
of William and Mary.  Geoff Feiss has been Dean of the 
Faculty of Arts and Sciences and Professor of Geology 
at the College of William and Mary since 1997.  Prior to 
moving to William and Mary, he was professor of and 
chair of Geology and then, for five years, Senior Associ-
ate Dean for Planning and Budgets at the University of 
North Carolina at Chapel Hill.  He taught at Albion Col-
lege from 1970-1975.  His research interests are in geo-
chemistry, mineral resources, and issues related to 
global sustainability.  In addition, he is active in a num-
ber of projects involving secondary and university sci-
ence education and in a variety of environmental geo-
science and science policy committees at the national 
level.  He has attended CCAS meetings since 1995, is a 
member of the CCAS Board of Directors, and program 
chair for the 2002 Annual Meeting. 
 
For President-Elect 
 
Roosevelt Newson, Dean, College of Fine Arts, Illi-
nois state University.  A fifteen-year veteran of CCAS, 
Roosevelt Newson' s participation runs the gamut from 
registrant at the dean's seminar to Board member.  Cur-
rently serving as Coordinator for the Department Chairs 
Seminar, Newson has participated in panel discussions 
and case studies at several recent annual meetings.  
Appointed in 1999 as Dean of the College of Fine Arts at 
Illinois State University, Newson's previous administra-
tive appointments include five years as Dean of the Col-
lege of Liberal Arts and Social Sciences at Georgia 
Southern University and six years as Associate Dean of 
the College of Arts and Sciences at Bloomsburg Univer-
sity in Pennsylvania.  An ACE Fellow (American Council 
on Education) at SUNY-Binghamton in 1987, Newson 
remains active with ACE.  He served as a member 
ACE's Alumni Affairs committee for the Council of Fel-
lows and as Chair of the Policy and Priorities commit-
tee.  Formerly a full-time concert pianist, Newson main-
tains a limited schedule of concerts and performances 
with symphony orchestras. 
 
For Director 
 
Barbara Couture, Dean, College of Liberal Arts, 
Washington State University.  Barbara Couture has 
been Dean of Liberal Arts and Professor of English at 
Washington State University since 1998.  She received 
her bachelors (1970), masters (1973), and doctoral de-
grees (1980) in English Language and Literature from 
the University of Michigan--Ann Arbor.  Previously, she 
was a faculty member for 18 years at Wayne State Uni-

versity, where she was promoted to Professor of English 
in 1994 and held appointments for a six-year period as 
Associate Dean of the College of Liberal Arts and Asso-
ciate Dean of the College of Lifelong Learning.  Her re-
search interests include rhetorical theory, technical writ-
ing, and composition studies.  She has received two na-
tional book awards, including the 2000 Outstanding 
Book Award of the Conference on Composition and 
Communication for Toward a Phenomenological Rheto-
ric: Writing, Profession and Altruism. She currently 
serves on the editorial boards of four refereed journals.  
Couture has been a member of CCAS since 1998; she 
has presented on two CCAS panels and has chaired 
case study sessions for three national meetings.  At pre-
sent, she is chair of the CCAS Committee on Research 
Universities. 
 
 
Joseph H. Danks, Dean, College of Arts and Sci-
ences, Kent State University.  Joe Danks received his 
B.A. from DePauw University in 1965, majoring in psy-
chology and philosophy, and his Ph.D. from Princeton 
University in 1968 in experimental psychology.  That fall 
semester, he started as an assistant professor at Kent 
State University, where he has remained for the rest of 
his professional career, becoming a full professor in 
1977.  He also has been a visiting professor at Princeton 
and Stanford universities, and at the University of War-
saw and the Aristotle University of Thessaloniki.  In 
1996, following a national search, Joe was appointed 
Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences.  He has con-
tributed to the program of the annual meeting for the 
past 6 years, participated in the CCAS seminars for New 
Deans, Media, Strategic Planning, Fiscal Issues), served 
on the Committee for Research Universities, facilitated 
at both Seminars for New Deans in 1999 and 2000, 
chaired the Fiscal Review Committee in 2001, organized 
the Deans’ Seminar on Internationalization, and has 
served on the Board of Directors since 2000.  In addition 
to being active in CCAS, he also has participated in sev-
eral national projects on change in higher education 
sponsored variously by the ACE and the Pew and Kel-
logg Foundations.  
For Director (continued) 
 
 
Marlene Gottlieb, Dean, Division of Arts and Humani-
ties, Lehman College of the City University of New 
York (CUNY).  Marlene Gottlieb has been Dean of Arts 
& Humanities at Lehman College since 1997. Prior to 
that, she was chair of the Department of Languages and 
Literatures at Lehman from 1990-97. She is a Professor 
of Spanish and teaches regularly in the CUNY Doctoral 
Program  in Hispanic and Luso-Brazilian literatures. Her 
research interests are in contemporary Latin American 
poetry (especially, Chilean), modernism, and the Don 
Juan theme. Her special area of higher education exper-
tise is foreign language education. She has attended 
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CCAS meetings since 1998 and served on the CCAS 
Committee on Comprehensive Universities from 1999-
2001. She is presently a member of the CCAS Commit-
tee on Metropolitan Urban Universities. She presented 
at the CCAS annual meetings in 1998, 2000, and 2001 
and is scheduled to participate in two panels at the 2002 
meeting. 
 
Richard J. Hoffmann, Dean, College of Arts and Sci-
ences, University of Nebraska at Lincoln.  Richard 
Hoffmann has been Dean of Arts and Sciences at UNL 
since 2001.  Previously, he was Dean of Arts and Sci-
ences at the State University of New York at Albany 
(1998-2001), Associate Dean (1993-97) and Interim 
Dean (1997-98) of Liberal Arts and Sciences at Iowa 
State University, where he also spent most of his faculty 
career.  He is a biologist (Ph.D., Stanford) with interests 
in population biology and microevolution.  Dean Hoff-
mann has attended every CCAS meeting since 1993.  
He has served on panels on information technology 
(1996) and on making the transition from Associate 
Dean to Dean (2000).  Dick attended the New Deans 
Seminar in Williamsburg in 1998 and served three years 
on the Issues and Resolutions Committee, chairing it 
briefly at the end of his term in 2001. 
 
Elise B. Jorgens, Dean, College of Arts and Sci-
ences, Western Michigan University.  Elise B. Jorgens 
has been Dean of the College of Arts and Sciences at 
Western Michigan University since January of 1996.   
Prior to that she was Associate Dean of the same col-
lege for four years following fourteen years as a faculty 
member in Western Michigan’s Department of English.  
Dean Jorgens is completing her first term as a member 
of the Board of CCAS.  She has been an active partici-
pant in CCAS meetings for the past ten years, including 
numerous presentations and case-study sessions.  
Dean Jorgens has participated in CCAS Seminars for 
New Deans, Deans, A&S and Education Deans, and 
Deans and Fiscal Officers.  She has also been a pre-
senter at the CCAS Chairs’ Seminar and New Deans’ 
Seminar, and she served as Director of the Deans’ 
Seminar for two years. 
 
Mary Ellen Mazey, Dean, College of Liberal Arts, 
Wright State University.   
Mary Ellen Mazey has been Dean of the College of Lib-
eral Arts at Wright State since the Fall of l998.  Prior to 
that she served as Chair of the Department of Urban 
Affairs and Geography and founding director of the Cen-
ter for Urban and Public Affairs. In l996-97, she served 
as the Director of the Office of University Partnerships at 
the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Develop-
ment.  As a member of CCAS, she has been on the 
Membership Committee, led case studies session, and 
served on panels at the Annual meeting.  During the 
summer of 2001 she served as a facilitator for the Semi-
nars for New Deans held in Williamsburg and San 

Diego. 
 
Ted Wendt, Dean, College of Arts & Sciences, Uni-
versity of Wisconsin - Eau Claire.  Previous decanal 
posts have included: Associate Dean of Humanities & 
Fine Arts at California State University – Chico; Dean of 
the School of Fine Arts & Communication at Cameron 
University; and Dean of the College of Fine Arts & Com-
munication at Murray State University.  A member of 
CCAS since 1992, Ted attended the 1993 CCAS Semi-
nar for New Deans in San Diego.  He was a CCAS pre-
senter at the 1993 Cincinnati meeting, a panel chair at 
the1994 Portland meeting, the Case Studies Coordinator 
for the 1995 Albuquerque meeting, and a member of the 
Conference Planning Committee for the 1996 Philadel-
phia meeting.  He is the immediate past Chair of the 
CCAS Committee on Comprehensive Institutions, and is 
succeeding Dean Roosevelt Newson as director of the 
CCAS summer Seminar for Department Chairs.  Ted is 
currently a member of the CCAS Board, elected last 
year to fill a one-year vacancy. 
 
Michael Zimmerman, Dean, College of Letters and 
Science, University of Wisconsin Oshkosh.  Michael 
Zimmerman has been Dean of Letters and Science at 
the University of Wisconsin Oshkosh since 1992. Prior to 
moving to Oshkosh, he served as Associate Dean at 
Oberlin College for three years where he also spent 12 
years on the faculty in the Department of Biology.  He is 
currently the head of the University of Wisconsin System 
(UWS) Collaborative Language Program, a collaborative 
endeavor using distance education technology to bring 
less commonly taught languages to under-served cam-
puses. He is also the co-founder of the UWS Women 
and Science annual Curriculum Reform Institute.  As a 
nationally syndicated newspaper columnist, he has writ-
ten extensively on environmental issues and issues at 
the interface between science and society.   Zimmerman 
has attended every CCAS annual meeting since 1996 
and participated as a panel member at the 2001 meet-
ing. 
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